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Our brief was to look at the remainder of the Castle grounds outside the work which is being carried out in the Heritage Lottery Scheme. With the major work that is already being carried out we need to make sure that the whole Castle package is one that will attract visitors in considerable numbers to make it a leading tourist attraction.
With this brief in mind we contacted a number of interested parties. Ribble Valley Council Community Services, Clitheroe Town Council, members of the Ribble Valley Parks Department, David Hewitt Ribble Valley Countryside Officer, Friends of the Castle group.  We should like to thank everyone who gave their time to comment.  Following the compilation of this material we should like to present the following information.
There would appear to be two main areas of development; those which can be carried out within the existing budgets of the Borough Council, and those which will require additional funding.  To take the latter first we found three distinct areas which were likely to play an important role in future developments for the castle grounds.
The Bandstand has played host to many events over the recent past.  It has been used for concerts, drama, even T.V. programmes.  It is a venue that gives the Castle grounds that little bit extra interest.  To redevelop the Bandstand and the auditorium would require monies from a Capital Development Programme or alternatively from bids to other funding agencies.
The leaf yard is yet another area which would require additional revenues.  The current site does not appear to be in use.  The size of it could lend it to be developed as a car park for visitors wishing to explore the grounds.  With repairs to the walls, the removal of probably no more than three trees, surfacing to the ground and some additional more minor works this site could be used in conjunction with Mitchell Street (as a coach park) to provide parking for visitors.
A park patrol service is something which has not existed for a long period of time.  A service of this nature may well be worth considering. It could incorporate the patrolling of Henthorn and Brungerley as well.  This service would lead to the general public feeling more secure and also give them opportunity to have a direct link to an employee of the council who could give advice on events and places of interest within the local parks.
These suggestions obviously require fundings, which are not currently available.  We would like to put them forward as areas for consideration. 

To return to the areas which could be included in a programme for the further development of the grounds.  We should like to begin by expressing our thanks to the parks department for the work that is done to make the grounds look attractive.  The amount of work that can be done however is limited by the numbers of staff that we have available. Taking this into account we feel that further consideration into staffing in the Castle grounds needs to be considered. An additional document expressing specifics will be attached, but to summarise work is required in flower beds, cleaning and redecoration of street furniture, graffiti, additional street furniture, re-siting of existing street furniture and the maintenance of footpaths.  We feel that there is potential for greater development for the Castle and its grounds, should we be able to raise the funds and have the will to do so.

Appendix A

Castle Gates and footpath to Cenotaph

The main entrance at the Castle gates is generally attractive.  The flower beds are currently looking attractive and with appropriate floral decorations throughout the year will continue to give a good impression.  The seating area close to the flower beds is in need of attention as are the waste bins. A sign which was presented by Clitheroe 800 would benefit from cleaning and redecoration. Suggestions have been made which refer to the lighting of some of the trees in this area.  This has been done in the past at Christmas time. It may be worth considering other times of the year as well.

On walking up to the cenotaph the beds on the left hand side have low maintenance plants, but would benefit from pockets of bedding plants or rockery type plants.  To the right of the footpath the banks below the castle are somewhat overgrown and would benefit from some attention. It is not being suggested that they be covered in floral decorations, but the banks are overrun with self seeded bushes.
On reaching the gateposts some attention has been paid to the flower beds on the right hand side. The area of the Cenotaph is attractive and has been given attention.  There is a problem with the footpaths around the Cenotaph which are often covered in moss.  This issue may need to be discussed with the Clitheroe Town Council.
Footpaths leading to the Bandstand

Some attention has been given to both sides of the footpath with the planting of bulbs. With further attention during the summer months this allows for a pleasant walk.  The edging between the flower beds and the footpath does need to be looked at.  Along this stretch seats have been replaced with new ones made of recycled material.  These look fine and will hopefully be more durable.  There are still one or two of the older seats which are in need of attention.  These could be refurbished and moved to another area of the grounds to allow for new seats made of recycled material.
At this point we reached the Bandstand area.  Comments have been made on this area.  It needs to be mentioned at this point that irrespective of any major capital works the steps from the footpath to the entrance of the auditorium to the bandstand need attention as they are crumbling and are potentially dangerous.
Moor Lane entrance to the Skatepark

This is the area which appears to suffer from graffiti.  This can be found on the stonework, on lampposts and on seats.  In addition we found that the footpath and edgings required attention. This stretch of footpath is most attractive with the housing to the left and the views of differing aspects of the grounds to the right.  The grassed area which was formerly the pitch and putt grounds would be ideal for additional picnic benches/tables and seating areas. With a little attention to the entrance at Woone Lane leading to the skate park this area would not require a lot of funding.

Eshton Terrace to Wesleyan Row entrance

A most attractive central flower bed would be enhanced by two additional beds, one either side of the entrance.  The footpath parallel to the railway line is in need of some attention, as is the wall. The latter however, may be the responsibility of Network Rail.  Again the benches and lampposts require attention.  In the re-siting of street furniture this may well be the ideal location for the snake head seats.  Attention needs to be given to the clock above the toilets which does not appear to be working.
Stocks Well requires a new nameplate with some explanation accompanying it.  Suggestions were made as to whether or not a large planter could be placed in it.  The upkeep of this could be put out to sponsorship.

These ideas are by no means exhaustive and should be seen in that light.  Further consideration needs to be given to this topic if the Castle grounds are to become a greater attraction.

